Policy Clarification 
Medical Assistance - All
PMA–21783-322


Submitted:   May 3, 2024						Agency:  CAOs	

Subject:	Changes to the Reasonable Opportunity Period (ROP) for Citizenship and Immigration Status

Question:   	Has a change been made to the number of ROPs an individual attesting to citizenship/immigration status will be given in their lifetime?  

	Response By:  Division of Health Services
	              Date:  May 23, 2022
	
	

	
	
	
	


Yes.  Current policy only allows one ROP in an individual’s lifetime.  Individuals whose citizenship cannot be verified electronically but who self-attest to being a United States citizen or a non-citizen with satisfactory immigration status will receive Medicaid or the Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP) for one ROP while working to provide citizenship documentation, if otherwise eligible.  This 90-day ROP may be extended if the client is making an effort to obtain documentation as explained in the Medical Assistance Eligibility Handbook (MAEH) 322.1 and 322.2.  If the individual does not provide citizenship documentation within the ROP, then the County Assistance Office will receive a VERF062 alert to close Medicaid with advance notice.   

Effective immediately, individuals whose Medicaid or CHIP benefits are closed after the ROP because they did not provide citizenship documentation may later reapply for Medicaid and receive a new 90-day ROP to provide verification of citizenship.  This change to the ROP policy is based on the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Streamlining Medicaid and CHIP Eligibility and Enrollment Processes Final Rule.

Reminder:  An individual does not have to prove their citizenship more than once unless they report a change in citizenship status.

NOTE:  Proof of non-citizen status is required for an applicant unless they are requesting Emergency MA for an Emergency Medical Condition. 

System logic only allowing one ROP will be removed from the Electronic Client Information System in the future.  If an individual applying for Medicaid is determined not eligible because citizenship information is pending, complete an override to pass Medicaid eligibility and narrate the reason for overriding the eligibility decision.

A Daily Status will be issued, and this Policy Clarification will be obsoleted once the MAEH is updated.
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